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Summary: 
 
Numerous reliable data and verifiable facts consistently indicate that we are at 
the end of a comparatively harmless, normal flu season. There is no indication 
for the spread of a dangerous virus or an increase in the number of sick 
people - on the contrary, both are declining sharply. 
 
An increase in the number of Covid patients is only predicted on the basis of 
computer simulations.3 However, these are based on false assumptions, 
therefore come to false conclusions and are even judged to be "unscientific” 
by experts.4  
 
From a medical point of view, the massive restrictions on life and democratic 
and personal freedom are unfounded and in some cases even harmful, even 
if we assume there is an epidemic. For example, the probability of an infection 
is much higher indoors than outdoors. Consequently, all people should be 
encouraged to go outside as often as possible. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
The restrictions, unprecedented since the end of monarchy 100 years ago, 
lead to catastrophic negative consequences in almost all areas of life, both on 
an individual level (existences are being destroyed) and on a social level (the 
social system, the health system and the economy are blown up). These 
enormous damages are disproportionate to the alleged dangers of a Corona 
epidemic, even if we had an epidemic. We therefore need to ask how long the 
restrictions will continue and how great the damage caused must be, until 
politics finally acts reasonably again. 



Due to the dramatic development, the question also arises as to who bears 
responsibility for the deliberately caused catastrophic damage and who is 
liable for it. Will politicians be held responsible for their decisions? 
 
Since there is no medical reason for the current hysteria caused by the 
Corona virus and therefore this cannot be used as justification for the current 
actions, the question arises as to why we are being led into a war, as the 
French President Macron put it very clearly: "Nous sommes en guerre".5 
Could it be that it is really not a virus, but a war rich against poor, as Warren 
Buffet, one of the richest persons in the world, put it clearly: "We are currently 
in a class struggle, my class, the rich, started the war and we are about to 
win”.6 This would fit in well with the fact that the self-employed and small 
businesses are being driven into bankruptcy in large numbers because of the 
current actions, while Amazon is hiring 100,000 new employees.7  
 
What is frightening is the willingness with which large sections of the 
population are subordinate to the law and have their basic rights and freedom 
taken away without any contradiction or even resistance. This brings back 
memories of the so-called Milgram experiment, which showed the extent to 
which people are willing to follow authoritarian instructions. (see footnote 1,2) 
 
How often do influenza viruses occur?  
 
For many years, regular studies have been carried out to determine the 
frequency of viruses that can cause influenza and influenza-like respiratory 
infections. Based on these studies (Figs. 3 and 4), it is clear that corona 
viruses have always been responsible for 10-15% of the respiratory infections, 
although no specific diagnose has been carried out in many cases. As soon 
as it gets warmer in spring, their incidence decreases significantly (Fig. 1). In 
calendar week 11/2020, the Vienna Virological Institute writes about the 
current situation, in accordance with the season a "significant decrease" in the 
frequency of influenza causing viruses has been recorded, even though the 
flu season is not yet over.8  
 
This annual decline in influenza causing viruses has occurred reliably every 
spring without the government restricting our democratic freedom by means of 
social distancing and without public life in Austria being "brought down to a 
minimum level" (quote from Federal Chancellor Kurz).9 
 
Fig. 1: Frequency of flu viruses during the year  



 
Source: Institute of Virology Vienna (see footnote 8) 
 
 
How many people get influenza or influenza-like infections every year?  
 
Every year in winter there is an epidemic of viruses, which can cause 
influenza or influenza like infections. The number of people who fall ill is 
regularly recorded by the Austrian health agency AGES (Fig. 2).10 And since 
the symptoms of an infection with the corona virus are the same as those of 
an influenza or influenza-like infection, corona sufferers are also included in 
these statistics.11,12 (Influenza or flu-like infections are caused by various 
viruses, including the corona virus, see below).  
As every year, the peak in numbers of sick people was at the beginning of 
February. At the peak of this year's season (2019/2020), there were slightly 
more influenza patients in Austria than in previous years. However, there was 
a sharp decline afterwards, so that the number of sick people at the end of 
February was back to the long-term average. As every year there has been a 
further sharp decline in February so that we currently have only a third of sick 
people compared to the peak beginning of February. 
This typical course of influenza patients is accompanied by the typical course 
of the frequency of virus diagnoses, as described above. In Germany, too, the 
course of the influenza season was in no way special this year, but 
comparable with previous years.13  
At the end of February 2020, when the number of influenza patients had 
already fallen by 40%, the first case of the new corona virus was diagnosed in 
Austria.14  
The first laboratory diagnosis of a corona virus in Austria occurred quite late in 
this year's influenza season, because a test for the new type of corona virus 
(SARS-CoV-2) was only available at that time. This means that it can be 
assumed that there were already people with a corona virus infection among 
the other patients this season, but they were not diagnosed as such. In any 
case, the actual corona virus patients represent only a small part of all 
influenza cases (Fig. 3 and 4). The relative harmlessness of the new corona 



virus is also evident from the well-documented first case in Vienna. A 72-year-
old seriously ill man had already spent 10 days in hospital, including intensive 
care, when the diagnosis of a corona infection was made. However, not a 
single one of the numerous hospital employees or relatives were infected: all 
remained healthy and the test was negative for all of them. The normal 
hygiene measures were apparently perfectly adequate.15,16  
 
However, as a result of the massive media coverage, more people with 
influenza symptoms see a doctor and are therefore reported, which would 
otherwise often be cured without a doctor and not reported. This change in 
reporting behaviour distorts the course of this year's flu statistics from March 
2020 onwards and may lead to an apparent short-term increase or slower 
decrease of cases compared to previous years.17  
 
The number of people who have fallen ill to date (week 14/2020) clearly 
shows that this year we have had an unusually mild influenza season, which 
is already in decline as expected. The data are in remarkable contrast to the 
numerous political statements and media reports. 
 
Fig. 2: Number of influenza/ influenza-like illnesses per 100,000 inhabitants 
per calendar week, current and last 2 years, Austria 

 
Source: Agency for Health and Food Safety (AGES)(see foonote 10) 
 
 
How many people die from influenza or influenza-like infections?  
 
Most people recover relatively quickly after an influenza illness. But few 
people also die from it, especially the elderly and people who have suffered 
from other pre-existing health problems. The number of death cases varies 
from one year to another, sometimes within a huge range. In recent years 
mortality due to influenza has ranged between 259 and 4,436 cases in Austria 



(Table 1). Thus, dramatic increases and decreases from year to year are 
normal. For example, from the influenza season 2015/2016 to the following 
season there was an almost twentyfold increase, an incredible 170%. But this 
did not result in any specific action of the government at the time. In the 
following years, mortality has also fallen sharply again, as we can see in the 
current season. This year there were relatively few deaths due to influenza or 
influenza-like infections. And since we are already at the end of the flu season 
(with a significant decrease in illnesses), it can be assumed that this number 
will not change significantly. These large normal variations must be taken into 
account when reading figures from Italy or other areas with a current high 
number, or a sharp increase in the number of infected people and death 
cases. In summary, the reliable mortality data from European countries do not 
show an extraordinary event, but a normal influenza season.18 
 
It is also clear from the mortality data in Austria that we have had a relatively 
mild influenza season this year, with only 15% of deaths (Tab.1) compared to 
three years ago. 
 
Table. 1: Number of deaths associated with influenza/flu-like  

Season Week Estimated number of deaths 
associated with influenza 

2015/2016 40-20 259 
2016/2017 40-20 4.436 
2017/2018 40-20 2.851 
2018/2019 40-20 1.373 
2019/2020 40-07 643 
Source: Agentur für Gesundheit und Ernährungssicherheit (AGES)19 
 
Which viruses cause influenza or influenza-like infections?  
 
Influenza is caused by various viruses, which can also change from year to 
year. Among the 'normal' influenza viruses, corona viruses are also frequently 
found, as studies in recent years have shown (Fig. 3 and 4) 
 
Fig. 3: Frequency of different viruses causing respiratory infections 

 



Source: after Nicholson et al.20 
RSV = Respiratory syncytial virus 
 
 
Fig. 4: Frequency of different viruses in respiratory infections 

 
Source: after Nickbakhsh et al.21  
RV = rhinoviruses; IAV = influenza A virus (H1N1 and H3N2; IBV = influenza B virus; RSV = respiratory syncytial 
virus; CoV = human coronaviruses; AdV = human adenoviruses; MPV = human metapneumovirus; PIV3 = 
parainfluenza 3 virus; PIV1 = parainfluenza 1 virus; PIV4 = parainfluenza 4 virus; PIV2 = parainfluenza 2 virus.  
 
If the influenza causing viruses were the same every year, most people would 
have developed antibodies against them and would be protected against 
another illness. However, since these viruses often change slightly and can 
therefore not be recognized by the antibodies against other (older) viruses, 
they can reinfect people every year. This is a major difference to other 
diseases, such as measles or mumps, whose disease-causing viruses do not 
change, which is why people develop lifelong immunity after a single infection.  
 
How reliable are the tests?  
 
There are numerous tests for viruses that cause influenza or influenza-like 
disease. However, the tests for the new corona virus (SARS-CoV-2) have 
only been developed in recent months. Care has been taken to ensure that 
the tests in the laboratory can reliably distinguish the new virus from other 
viruses.22 
However, due to the short development time, the tests have not yet been 
sufficiently tested for diagnosis in humans. For this reason, no one currently 
knows how often a test result is false positive or false negative.23 
If a test is falsely positive in a person with influenza symptoms, this is less 
important because the patient has symptoms anyway and is treated 
accordingly. The situation is quite different for healthy people, those without 
symptoms. If they are tested and have a false positive result, actions are 
taken that are based solely on the (potentially false positive) test result.  
Recently a first study from China was published, which showed that about half 
of all tests in healthy people are false positive.24 



This not only means a serious malpractice for the people concerned, but also 
that the current statistics about corona infected people are unreliable and thus 
not useful for health policy.   
 
As the reliability of the various tests used in Austria is unknown, they are also 
not approved for the diagnosis of corona infections. The manufacturers 
therefore clearly and repeatedly point this out in the product information: "For 
study purposes only! Not to be used for diagnosis." Another manufacturer 
clearly states that a positive test result must necessarily be confirmed by other 
method. (Fig. 5 and 6) 
Fig. 5: Warning of a manufacturer about the PCR test25 

 
 
Fig. 6: Warning of a manufacturer about the PCR test26  
“For research purposes only" - "Positive results must always be examined 
with a different test method and additional examination in a different 
laboratory.” 
 
Despite the unknown reliability and despite the lack of approval, these tests 
are used for the diagnosis of corona infections and without, as recommended 
by the manufacturer, confirmation by another method. On the contrary, even 
the official definition of the Ministry of Health is based exclusively on this 
unreliable and unapproved laboratory diagnosis, regardless of symptoms (Fig. 
7). 
 
Fig. 7: Case definition of the Ministry of Health, Vienna27  

 
 
From a medical point of view, such a procedure is not only nonsensical and 
malpractice but also results in misleading statistics. 
 
The problem of misleading statistics 
 
With regard to official statements about tests and 'confirmed cases', it should 
be noted that the numbers are often misleadingly presented by adding up 
everything that has happened so far. This would make about as much sense 
as adding up all car accidents since the invention of the automobile. For good 
reason this kind of cumulative presentation is not used in science, unless you 
want to represent a non-existent increase in something. This is exemplified by 
the current figures on the homepage of the Ministry of Health28, as well as by 
the graphics displayed on the so-called "dashboard" (Fig. 8).29 
 



Fig. 8: Misleading cumulative presentation of 'confirmed cases' of infection, 
rather than a presentation of daily new infections as in Fig. 9 

 
Source: Ministry of Health Vienna, Official Dashboard COVID1929 
 
 
The more tests, the more confirmed cases 
 
The problem of testing and the foreseeable increase in (partly false) positive 
results is already apparent when looking at the official figures (Fig. 9). (see 
footnote 28)  
There has been a strong increase in the number of tests carried out and a 
comparable increase in positive results. In contrast, however, the number of 
actual influenza patients in Austria has continued to decrease, as it does 
every year at the end of the influenza season (see Fig. 2). (see footnote 28)  
 
Due to the apparently frequent false positive results among healthy people, it 
is obvious that the more tests are done, the more apparently 'positive' results 
there are. In particular, it is not appropriate to test healthy people. Especially 
in view of the medically nonsensical definition of a "confirmed corona case" by 
the Ministry of Health, which also declares healthy people with a positive test 
to be a "confirmed case". (see footnote 27) 
In this respect, the current government policy of massively increasing the 
number of tests is a self-fulfilling prophecy. This procedure will predictably 
lead to more apparently 'positive' corona 'cases' in the short term. However, 
the number of tests will have to be massively increased every day, because 
only a continued massive increase in testing will lead to a further increase in 
positive results. As soon as the number of tests does not increase any longer, 
the positive results will also stagnate or even decrease, as we have seen in 
the development since March 24th (Fig. 9). 
 



Fig. 9: Number of tests carried out for the new corona virus and positive 
results per day 

 
Source: according to data of the Ministry of Health, Vienna (see footnote 28) 
 
If, instead of the misleading cumulative statistics, one chooses the serious 
and otherwise always used scientific presentation and shows the figures per 
day or per week, it becomes immediately clear that the current spread of the 
corona virus is absolutely harmless and corresponds to what one would 
expect at the end of a flu season.  
Moreover, the data only show the frequently claimed "exponential increase" 
by experts if the misleading cumulative presentation is used.30 If a serious 
presentation of the daily new infections is made, it is clear that the numbers of 
those tested positive are at a very low level and depend on the number of 
tests done (Fig. 9).  
 
The problem that the large number of tests lead to a large number of positive 
results becomes also clear when comparing different regions within Austria. In 
Tyrol, for example, 36 percent of all Austria-wide tests were carried out, 
although only about 8.5 percent of the population lives there. In the two 
provinces with the largest populations, Lower Austria and Vienna, significantly 
fewer tests have been carried out to date. The extraordinarily high number of 
tests carried out and consequently frequent (sometimes false positive) results 
have led to Tyrol being incorrectly considered a "hotspot" for the corona virus 
and being quarantined. 
This means that in Tyrol, these drastic measures were not taken because 
there are so many people who are actually ill or die, but exclusively because 



an inaccurate and unauthorised test was used more frequently - and 
predictably, often produced a (false) positive result. 
 
Günter Weiss, Director of the Innsbruck University Clinic for Internal Medicine 
II, confirmed that the tests are done in Tyrol more frequently than elsewhere 
in Austria. The high number of “confirmed” cases in Tyrol and the high 
number of tests are mutually dependent on each other: "With broader testing, 
the numbers naturally go up as well".31  
 
In view of these data, it is incomprehensible that the government and the 
Austrian health agency AGES still want to carry out more tests.  
 
Conclusion 
 
All available data show that we are at the end of a normal harmless flu 
season. There is no sign of an epidemic of sick people. Only the results of an 
unreliable and unapproved test can lead to this (wrong) impression if the 
statistics are presented in a misleading way. Consequently, there is no 
medical justification for the massive restrictions imposed by the government. 
However, the question arises as to the responsibility for the massive damage 
that has been caused as a result. 
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